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After leaving Yale I went directly into graduate school at the University of Illinois to study metallurgical engineering. During this time I married Laurie and dragged her to the midwestern cornfields from Connecticut. While she began a teaching career, I worked in the lab to complete my Ph.D. I was in the process of becoming a professional student when she convinced me that it was time to get a real job that had a real salary.
My job search ended with Argonne National Laboratory near Chicago, where my work involved the study of radiation damage in materials that might be used in advanced nuclear reactors. Fairly early in my professional career I was introduced to the possibility of developing fusion power as a long-term energy source, and I have been involved in this area ever since. (For the uninitiated, fusion is what powers the sun.) In the 1970s there was hope that we would quickly design and construct a first test reactor, but the problem has proved more difficult than imagined (partly because of the funding needed), and in 1993 we are still planning the first test reactor. The difference now is that the reactor project is international, with Europe, Russia, and Japan as full partners. On paper it sounds like a good idea to spread the costs over several countries, but coordinating such a project is extremely difficult with differences in culture and politics, not to mention time zones. Communications is a major problem, and I have been travelling much more than I would like to meetings at many different locations. On the positive side, I have had the opportunity to travel to Europe, Russia, Japan, and China over the years to see firsthand the changes that are taking place. I also had the dubious distinction of being in China during the student demonstration in Tianaman Square. In a way I felt like I was back in the sixties, but the outcome in China was more devastating then our own experience.
Closer to home, Laurie and I still reside in the Chicago area. Laurie, after running her own travel business for several years, is back to teaching, but now the subjects include travel and geography rather than Spanish and French. In the spare time we have, we are at our vacation home near Galena, Illinois. Galena has a couple of items of interest: It was the onetime home ofU.S. Grant; it had lead mines that in the 1800s brought prosperity to the town; and it is located in the only area of Illinois that is not flat. When I can, I devote time to photography, oil painting, and fishing, none of which I’m particularly good at doing.

